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REF: OIA-7302 
 
Dear  
 
Request made under the Official Information Act 1982 
 
Thank you for your letter of 30 October 2020 requesting the following information under the Official Information 
Act 1982 (the Act): 
 

… a copy of all materials held by NZTA relevant to the contamination issue that have not already 
been released to RNZ. In particular, we request a full copy of any legal opinions sought and given 
on this issue. 

 
On 27 November 2020, we wrote to you to advise of an extension of the 20 working day timeframe to 
respond to your request. We committed to providing you with a response on, or before, 11 December 
2020. 
 
Waka Kotahi NZ Transport Agency is aware of residents’ concerns relating to the potential contribution of 
historic bridge maintenance activities to soil contamination around Stokes Point Reserve. Waka Kotahi is 
commissioning an external review in order to ensure that potential soil contamination from bridge 
maintenance activities has been appropriately assessed from a public health perspective. Waka Kotahi 
has written to residents to advise them of the external review, provided a copy of the Terms of Reference, 
and invited residents to contact us directly with any further enquiries about the review. The first stage of 
the review will be completed, and the findings made available to Auckland Council to consider as the 
regulatory authority in the region. 
 
Waka Kotahi continues to work collaboratively with Auckland Council on matters related to soil 
contamination. Following soil sampling done by Waka Kotahi in 2010 as part of our renewal for resource 
consent to carry out maintenance activities on the Auckland Harbour Bridge, Auckland Council 
commissioned an additional soil assessment and had a comprehensive independent Human Health Risk 
Assessment carried out at Stokes Point Reserve in 2011, peer reviewed by Auckland Regional Public 
Health (ARPH). These found that levels of contaminants in the soil were acceptable from a public health 
perspective. 
 
Auckland Council and ARPH recommended that Waka Kotahi complete an additional Health Risk 
Assessment to confirm if contaminant levels were sufficient to raise a public health concern, before 
seeking resident’s permission to test their properties. 
 
The Council and ARPH’s advice reflected the need for Waka Kotahi to be thorough in its assessments and 
planning to avoid unduly raising public health concerns. A Waka Kotahi health risk assessment was 



 

conducted in 2013. Waka Kotahi concluded based on the evidence available that residential properties 
adjacent to the Auckland Harbour Bright would have acceptable contaminant concentrations, and no 
testing of residential properties was required. 
 
Waka Kotahi most recently renewed its consents for bridge maintenance activities in 2015. As part of the 
conditions of the consents, maintenance works undertaken on the bridge are required to comply with an 
Environmental Management Plan (EMP) approved by Auckland Council. Annual Reports are provided, 
summarising monitoring data, and showing compliance with the discharge thresholds in the consent and 
mitigation. The annual reports for the years 2015 to 2019 (refer to the document schedule at Appendix A) 
show that all bridge maintenance works have been undertaken in compliance with the consent conditions 
and the requirements of the approved EMP.  
 
The measured discharges of garnet particulates (used in sandblasting) and discharges of paint and zinc 
from paint removal and application have been consistently well below the thresholds permitted: 
• Actual discharge of garnet has ranged from 34% to 59% of the permitted thresholds for each year 
• Actual discharge of paint has ranged from 5% to 23% of the permitted thresholds for each year 
• Actual discharge of zinc has ranged from 3% to 14% of the permitted thresholds for each year.  

 
These relatively low volumes of discharge demonstrate the effectiveness of the progressive improvements 
adopted by Waka Kotahi since 2011 to reduce the amount of abrasive and paint particulates discharged to 
the harbour and land during bridge maintenance activities. Improvements have included using longer 
durability paint/coating systems, reducing our re-painting activities through a more focused risk-based 
approach and containment. 
 
Within that context, I have responded to your request below. 
 
A total of 95 documents fall within the scope of your request and are detailed in the document schedule at 
Appendix A. Where information is withheld, the grounds for withholding under the Act are given in the document 
schedule. 
 
With respect to the information that has been withheld, I do not consider there are any other factors which would 
render it desirable, in the public interest, to make the information available. 
 
Under section 28 of the Act, you have the right to ask the Ombudsman to review my decision on this request. The 
contact details for the Ombudsman can be located at www.ombudsman.parliament.nz. 
 
In accordance with Waka Kotahi policy, this response will be published on our website shortly. Private details, 
such as your name and contact details, will be withheld in order to protect your privacy. 
 
If you would like to discuss this reply with Waka Kotahi, please contact us by email to 
official.correspondence@nzta.govt.nz. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
Vanessa Browne 
Senior Manager - Operational Policy, Planning and Performance












